Vernhams Dean Parish Council

	MINUTES OF MEETING
	:11th May 2015

	TIME OF MEETING
	:8.00p m 

	venue of meeting
	:Millennium Hall Vernham Dean

	Type of meeting
	:ORDINARY

	present
	:Mrs M PErry (MP)

	
	:mr h watkins (HW)

	
	:MRS J DRURY (JD)

	
	:Mr P Nicolls (PN)

	Chaired by
	:mr R Smith (RS)

	in attendance
	:Mrs K Nightingale (KN)

:Cllr P Giddings (PG)

: Cllr T ROlt (TR)

	Parishioners
	:1


	
	Apologies 
Mr R Winch, Mr M Knight, Ms J Scrivener, Ms K Grant
Election of Officers

Cllr Perry  proposed that Richard Winch be elected as Chairman, Cllr Smiths seconded the proposal and all members voted in favour. Cllr Perry proposed Michael Knight as Vice Chair, this was seconded by Roger Smith and was carried unanimously. 
The recent election had returned 7 councillors to office. One seat remains and is available to be co-opted. Mr Will Hawkins had indicated his desire to join and was unanimously co-opted onto the Council.

The following offices were appointed:
Office

Councillor May 15   

Planning sub-committee

Julie Drury

Roger Smith  Chair
Paul Nicolls
Village Hall

Mary Perry  

School Governor

Julie Drury

Playing Fields

Kristie Grant
Transport , roads and highways

Michael Knight

Tree Warden

Paul Nicolls
TVAPC

Rota – Ensure agenda item is relevant.  

Footpaths

Haydn Watkins

Internal Auditor

Tammy King

Flooding  

Richard Winch

Di Brignell – Clerk to ask her to remain
Community Action Rep

Mary Perry  

Neighbourhood Watch & SLR co-ordinator

Michael Knight

Website administrator

Roger Smith


	Action

KN

	
	Register of Interest
All forms to be sent via email and completed and returned at the July meeting.
No interests registered.
	All


	
	Urgent Matters

None raised.
	

	
	Minutes of meeting 9th March agreed and signed.
	

	
	Public Participation

None
	

	
	Update from the PFA

The PFA were not satisfied with the original works carried out on the MUGA and therefore deployed an independent specialist to provide a report on the works. The contractors have agreed to carry out the recommendations and have begun to rectify the concerns. We have confirmation from the contractors that all works will be completed before the end of the month in time for the Grand Opening of the new sports facilities. The Opening will be held on Sunday, 31 May and will showcase all of the different sports that can now be played on the Bury Dene.
	

	
	Update from the Flood Group – Taken from Annual Meeting

Di Brignell updated the council on the status of the flood work. A meeting between all villages and authorities had taken place but sadly the outcome was that that we are not a priority to be included in the 6 year plan despite previous suggestions to the contrary. We do not have this in writing yet. It is believed that St Mary Bourne however are to be included. This matter is to be taken up with the newly elected MP. A further meeting is to take place in July. The flood plan is complete but has not yet been endorsed by the EA. There have now been 4 reports produced by the authorities since 1995 and no action taken. Di Brignell is to take the issue up with Ian Miller and Kit Malthouse.
	DB

	
	Update on Highways Issues

Cllr Knight had left a note confirming that much work had been carried out repairing potholes around the villages. Cllr Rolt confirmed that HCC rule that a pothole has to be at least 6” deep or 1ft into the carriageway before it is deemed to need repair. The flooding at the bottom of Conholt Hill is to be alleviated via a pond/soakaway in the meadow.

Cllr Rolt advised that HCC have identified School Close as the optimum site for a sump. Council feel strongly that this would not be the optimum site but that it should be located at the end of Dean Terrace. Cllr Rolt to follow this up with HCC.
Cllr Rolt is trying to get signage installed on the road from Wildhern to Upton warning of a sharp bend in the road.

The state of the footpath outside Mulberry Cottage was once again reported.
	TR

	
	Matters Arising

1. Identify new projects to benefit from CiL. The existing list details projects which have now all been completed apart from one – to improve the children’s play area. New projects are required to be identified. Maintenance items are also eligible under CiL which were not allowed under sec 106. Cllr Smith had requested new goalposts that can be moved around. Cllr Drury to ask the school. The PFA to be asked again for their ideas. The potential of having a bridge across the dip caused by the flood drainage works was discussed. Tree maintenance may also be an option to include. Cllr Nicolls to undertake a tree audit
2. The risk assessment policy was formally adopted.

3. TVBC (Carol Ruddle) had been asked if they would provide dog bins – a non committal response had been received.

4. VoY info had been sent.

5. No objections had been raised by the residents near the pond to a memorial bench being placed on it. Probate currently in progress. MP to report back as and when.
	JD KN

PN

	
	Correspondence

A letter had been received from the Pensions Regulator. From May 2017 all employers are required to enrol their employees into a workplace pension scheme. We are required to give a contact name by the end of May 2015. Clerk to give her name.
An email from TVBC regarding a Sparkle Day had been received. Clerk to ascertain what this will involve.

Footpaths

Several months ago a parishioner reported that, in his opinion, the southern end of FP19 (just on the Vernham side of Upton) exited at a dangerous blind bend in the road. The suggested possible solutions were:
1) Highways Dept to install a sign before the bend warning road users of a potential hazard. – Cllr Rolt agreed to follow this up with HCC Highways 2) Cut the hedges back to improve visibility – or 3) redirect the footpath. Options 2 and 3 not thought beneficial.

Councillor Reports
Cllr Watkins reported that a parishioner had noticed a tree near Underwood which looked dangerous. Cllr Nicolls to follow up.
Cllr Perry had received a call from a parishioner concerned at the on road parking along Shepherds Rise. The parish council has no power over this, all it can do is politely ask people to park considerately. Covenants exist which prohibit the parking of motor homes caravans or boats on the driveway of the properties without permission of the original landowner – Winchester College. Written permission has been sought by some freeholders.
Cllr Smith suggested that a presentation be made to thank and recognise the work on behalf of the community carried out by both John Garbutt and Di Brignell. Clerk to talk to new Chairman when he is back from holiday.
	KN
KN
PN
KN

	 
	Planning

No new applications received.

Finance

The following cheques were authorised for payment:

Came & Co. Insurance £1085.19
PFA Maintenance £722.22

HALC membership £220.00

Clerk expenses for 2014 £80.00

Tangley PC SLR share £407.50

Meeting finished 9.30pm. 

Date of next meeting: 13th July 2015
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